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PROCEEDI NGS
TUESDAY, JULY 21, 1998
SACRAMENTO, CALIFORNIA 10:00 A M

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Ladi es and gentl enen,
"Il call to order the Energy Comm ssion Hearing, and
we'll offer sonme introductions at this point.

My nane is Robert Laurie, Presiding Menber
of the Siting Commttee. To nmy left is ny associate,
Davi d Rohy, Vice Chairman of the Energy Conmm ssion, and
Associ ate Menber of the Siting Conmi ssion. To nyright
is Susan Cefter, a Hearing Oficer, acting under
assignnent to the Commttee on this matter. To
Comm ssi oner Rohy's left is Bob Eller,

Commi ssi oner Rohy's advisor, and to Ms. Gefter's right
i s Nehem ah Stone, ny advisor.

Let ne ask staff to introduce yourselves for
the record, please.

MR, MUNDSTOCK: |'m Davi d Mundst ock,
attorney to the Energy Conm ssion Staff.

MR HOFFSIS: JimHoffsis, Energy Comm ssion
Staff.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Any additional staff
that testifies, please put your name on the record
before you offer your testinony, please.

M. Thonpson, if you could at this time for

the record indicate appearances.
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MR THOWPSON:. Thank you very much,
M. Conmi ssi oner.

My nane is Allan Thonpson. |'mthe project
counsel for the La Paloma project. | have with ne
Roger Garratt, and Curtis Hatton, both of which I wll
i ntroduce as w tnesses, nove the testinony and have a
smal | nunber of exhibits for themto sponsor when the
time is appropriate.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you,

M. Thonpson.

Do you want the nenbers of the public

identified for the record?

If there are any nenbers of the public who
intend to offer comment or testinony or who otherw se
wi sh to have their appearance recognized on therecord,
pl ease cone forward at this tinme and give us your nane
so we have it for record purposes, please.

| will at this tine offer comment into the
record before we initiate M. Thonpson's presentation.

On June 11, 1998, La Pal oma Cenerating
Conpany filed a Petition for Jurisdictional
Det erm nati on under Public Resources Code section
25540.6. The petitioner requests a determ nation from

t he Commi ssion that the La Pal oma Generating project

exenpt fromthe Notice of Intention," or NO,



26  "requirenents, of Public Resources Code section 25502.
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The petition contends that La Pal oma's
project is the result of the creation of theCalifornia
Power Exchange which solicits energy bids on an hourly
basis. The proposed project will be operated to sel
all or sone of its input to the California Power
Exchange.

I n accordance with the section 1232 of the
Commi ssion's regul ations, the Energy Conm ssion sent a
notice of this hearing and a copy of the petition to
t he individuals, organizations, and businesses
identified as interested parties in the petition, as
well as to other entities who have indicated an
interest in this proceeding.

In the notice we recommended that al
entities intending to participate in this proceeding
file witten statenents explaining their positions by
July 15. W also issued a request for clarification on
June 29 directing the parties to provide responses to
several inquiries regarding La Paloma's assertion that
t he proposed project is a result of a, quote,
"conpetitive solicitation or negotiation," end quote,
relative to California Power Exchange.

Bot h La Pal oma and Conm ssion staff filed
responses to the Request for Verification.

The purpose of today's hearing is to provide

a public opportunity to discuss the issues raised in
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the petition and to receive evidence fromthe parties
in support of their positions.

If there is no objection, the Conmttee wll
receive this evidence today.

|'d like to provide this opportunity for any
person or party to offer any objection as noted.

The record will note that there is no such
obj ecti on.

W have asked the parties to mark and
identify their docunentary submttals for the record
bef ore we begi n taking testinony.

W will proceed in the follow ng sequence:

W will ask petitioners for their
presentation. That presentation will then be subject
to staff cross-exam

Staff will make a presentation subject to
petitioner's cross-exam

There will be then opportunity for public
i nput .

At this point, | wuld like to ask ny
associ ate, Conm ssioner Rohy, if you would like to
of fer any conment at this tinme?

COW SSI ONER ROHY: | have no coment.
Thank you.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you

Oficer CGefter, do you have any comment at



NORTHERN CALI FORNI A COURT REPCORTERS (916) 485-4949



© 00 N oo o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R B R R R R R R R
g N W N P O © 0 N O O » W N B O

this tine?
HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Not at this tine.
COW SSI ONER LAURIE: | would then ask the
representatives of La Paloma to identify your exhibits
and nove them for adm ssion and of fer yourpresentation
at this tine.
MR, THOWPSON: Thank you very nuch.

M. Conm ssioner, we have four exhibits that
we would like to have marked for identification today.
The first would be the petition, which we filed on
June 11th. It is entitled "Petition of La Pal oma
Cenerating Conpany, LLC For Interpretation and
Clarification of California Public Resources Code
Section 25540.6 Pursuant to 20 CCR 1231."

| apol ogi ze for only having one copy of this
docunent with ne today. | was late on the uptake as to
whether -- as to if this should be an exhibit. So if
it's okay with the Comm ssioner -- which you have one,
| think -- I will give this one to the court reporter
and | can prom se to nake copies for any nenbers of
t he public who want them

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  That's accept abl e.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit Nunber 1

was marked for identification.)

MR THOWSON: | would like next in order
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docunent entitled, "Project Description." This
docunent was included in our submttal of July 10.
|'d like to have that marked as Exhibit 2.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibit Nunber 2

was marked for identification.)

MR THOWPSON: Next in order, nmarked as
Exhibit 3 -- and attached to Exhibit 3 will be
Exhibit 4 -- which will be the Response to Conmttee
Questions 2 through 5. The docunent actually has a
"Response to Conmttee Question 1."

It is on ny letter head, because | believe
that that question called for a | egal response.
Lawyers being averse to testifying to their own
material, | would prefer to mark the entire docunent,
| ess the attached letter from PG&E Energy Tradi ng, as
Exhibit 3, and the letter from PG&E Energy Trading to
M. Roger Garratt as Exhibit 4.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibits Nunmbers 3

and 4 were marked for identification.)

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Any objection to the
adm ssion of the exhibits?

Exhi bits stand adm tted.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibits Nunmbers 1

t hrough 4 were received into evidence.)

MR THOWPSON:. Thank you very much,

M . Comm ssi oner.
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25
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If it would please the Coomittee, | would
like to next hand out the prepared direct testinony of
M. Roger Garratt, followed by the prepared testinony
of M. Curtis A Hatton.

| don't think that this needs to be marked
as an exhibit, but it would be nore for the guidance
for the Commttee and the public as to the areas that
t hese two individuals would be testifying to.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER. M. Thonpson, why
don't we go ahead and mark these as Exhibits 5 and 6,
because if you're going to have themtestify to this,
then it nakes it easier on the record.

MR THOWPSON: If | could ask that the prepared
direct testinmony of Roger Garratt be narked as
Exhibit 5, and the prepared direct testinony of
Curtis Hatton be marked as Exhibit 6.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Any objection to the
adm ssi ons.

MR MUNDSTOCK: No objecti on.

(Wher eupon, Petitioner's Exhibits Nunmbers 5

and 6 were marked for identification and

received into evidence.)

MR THOWPSON: The first witness | would
like to call is M. Roger Garratt.

111
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ROGER GARRATT,
a wtness in the above-entitled action, who being
first duly sworn by the court reporter, was thereupon
exam ned and testified as foll ows:

DI RECT EXAM NATI ON BY MR THOVPSON

THE WTNESS: | do.
Q BY MR THOWSON. M. Garratt, are you the
same Roger Garratt that is -- is responsible for the

"Prepared Direct Testinony of Roger Garratt," Exhibit
5in this proceedi ng?
A Yes, | am
Q And if you were asked these questions today
under oath woul d your responses would be the sane?
A Yes.
Q And is it true you are responsible for the
project description, which is Exhibit 2, and the
responses to Commttee Questions 2 and 4, which is
Exhibit 3?
A Yes.
Q And Exhibit 4, which is the letter from PGE
Energy Trade?
A Yes.
MR THOWPSON: | have three other questions that

| would like to ask M. Garratt to respond to that

are not included in the prepared remarks, if that is

accept abl e.
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CHAI RVAN LAURI E:  Yes.
Q BY MR THOWPSON. M. Garratt, would you
describe in a little greater detail than what is
contained in the prepared material the |ocation of the
La Pal oma project?
A The proposed project site is located in western

Kern County, approximately 35 mles west of the

city of Bakersfield in the oil production portion of
the county. As noted in the testinony, the site itself
is two mles east of -- southeast of the unincor-
porated town of MKittrick on a parcel of |and that
has abandoned oil wells.
Q Thank you.

Next, woul d you describe the experience
and -- devel opnent experience primarily of U S.
Cener ati ng Conpany?
A U S. CGenerating Conpany has a | ong track
record of successful project devel opnment. W have
approxi mately 18 projects that have been devel oped for
over the past ten years or so representing
approxi mately 3500 megawatts in conmercial operation.
In addition to the La Pal ona Generating Project that
is in active state of devel opnent, we have four ad-
diti onal conbi ned cycle projects on the East Coast
that are in active devel opnent at this tine.

Q And finally, M. Garratt, would you describe
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the relationship between U.S. CGenerating -- the
project -- La Paloma project, U S. Generating and P&E
Corp.? And while you're at it, throwin the PGEE that

we're nost famliar wth.

A Ckay. The La Pal oma Generating Conpany,
LLC, is a wholly owned subsidiary of U S. Gen.

US GCen -- US. Generating Conpany, or US. Gen for
short, is one of five business units underneath the
PG&E Corporation. The Pacific Gas & El ectric Conpany,
the utility, is one of those business units, the

regul ated utility. The other four business units are

unregul ated business units, and in addition to U S.

is P&E Energy Trading, PG&E Energy Services, and then
PGE Gas Transm ssion.
So the La Pal oma project is part of the

U S. Gen business program and it's part of the
unr egul at ed busi ness of P&E corporation. It's not
looking to the utility for any rate payer support, or
any rate pay or assistance, any utility assistance
what soever in terns of the devel opment or subsequent
operation of the project.
Q Thank you.

Finally, and the PG&E Energy Tradi ng Conpany
that you refer to is the sane entity that filed the

|etter -- that we have a letter from which is



26 Exhibit 4; is that correct?
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A Yes.

MR THOWPSON: If it would please the Comm ssion,
what | would like to do is put on M. Curtis

Hatton, and then put on the two w tnesses as
a panel for cross-exam nation, as their testinony is
somewhat intertwined. It dovetails. It may make sense
to do that, but | obviously will concede to whatever
the Coomitte wants to do.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER. The Commi ttee may
have some questions right now of the w tness.

MR THOWPSON:  Ckay.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE: W will reserve the
right to cross-exam ne the panel when the panel nakes
itsel f.

Ms. Gefter, do you have any questions of the
W t ness?
HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER. | do have a
question regarding the letter, Exhibit 4.
QUESTI ONS BY THE COW TTEE
HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER  What is the rel ationship
bet ween PG&E Energy Trading and La Pal oma,
and howis the letter related to this proceedi ng?
THE W TNESS: PGEE Energy Trading is one of the
ot her unregul ated business units of the P&E
Corporation. So in that sense, PGXE Energy Tradi ng and

La Pal oma woul d be affiliated conpanies within the big
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famly of the PG&E Cor porati on.

In terns of its relevance to these proceedings,
this letter was solicited from Energy Trading
as an exanple of the kinds of arrangenents that
coul d be nade for the energy output of the La Pal oma
Cenerating Project.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER:  In the letter,

tal k about the Western Power Exchange. |Is the letter
referring there to the California codes?

THE W TNESS: Yes.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: It's still not
clear what the Tradi ng Conpany is and why they woul d

sending a letter regarding La Paloma's viability
settlement in electricity.

Coul d you perhaps explain that a bit
further?

THE WTNESS: Well, the Energy Trading
Conmpany within the PGE Corp. is the entity that is
involved in the daily markets -- daily electricity
markets on a whol esal e basi s, buying and selling,
whether it's on a daily basis or, you know, nonthly
basis. Any sort of forward narket. And one of the
ways that we envision going forward in terms of
devel oping projects like La Paloma, is that the assets

t hensel ves obvi ously woul d generate the electricity,
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busi ness unit that would trade the energy, sell the
unit--sell the energy into the market, rather than re-
plicating all of those kinds of functions within each
generating plant.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: That | eads nme to
t he next question, regarding registration of the
California Power Exchange, PX registration. Wth that,
what is La Paloma's intent with regard to registering
with the PX, or would that registration be handl ed by
PG&E Tradi ng Energy?

THE WTNESS: A definitive decision on
La Pal oma regi stering has not been nmade at this point.
At this point, Energy Trading and then Energy Services
are both registered participants, and | think until
the La Pal ona project is closer to conmercial
operation | don't envision us nmaking a decision about
La Pal oma being a partici pant.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: | just want to
under stand, the Energy Tradi ng Conpany iS now a
regi stered nenber of PX?

THE W TNESS: Yes.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: It is now actively
tradi ng on the PX

THE W TNESS: |'mnot certain how active
they are in their trading. | believe that Energy

Services is a nore active participant now.
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COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Staff, do you wish --

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: There's one nore.

COM SSI ONER LAURIE: M. Stone?

MR STONE: You said that the arrangenent
with the PGE Energy Trading is an exanple of how the
sal es for how La Pal oma's power would be sold. Wuld
t here be other nechanisnms, or would all of the sales
be handl ed by PGE Tradi ng?

THE WTNESS: Well, that decision has not
been made at this point. Potentially, we may go
t hrough ot her energy conpanies to sell the outlet into
t he power exchange or to other -- or potentially even
sell directly to |large, whol esal e custoners outside of
t he Exchange.

MR STONE: Do you see any sal e nechani sns
that could put the rate payers at risk fromany of the
power from La Pal oma?

THE W TNESS: No.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Staff, do you wish to
cross-examnation M. Garratt?

MR MUNDSTOCK: W have no questi ons.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you,

M. Garratt.
M. Thonpson?
MR. THOWPSON: Thank you, M. Comm ssioner.

| would next like to introduce and
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di stribute, which is Exhibit Number 6, which is the
prepared testinony of Curtis Hatton.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  You don't have
M. Hatton sworn in at this tine?

MR THOWPSON: He's not yet sworn in.

CURTI S HATTON, a w tness

in the above-entitled action,who being first
duly sworn by the court reporter, was thereupon
exam ned and testified as foll ows:

Dl RECT EXAM NATI ON BY MR THOVPSON

THE WTNESS: Yes, | do.
Q BY MR THOWSON. M. Hatton, are you the
same Curtis A Hatton that is identified in Exhibit 6
to this proceedi ng?
A Yes, | am
Q And if | were to ask you the questions
contained in Exhibit 6, would you today under oath
respond the same way that Exhibit 6 shows?
A Yes.
Q Thank you very nuch.

Am | correct that you are responsible for
Questions 3 and 5 in Exhibit 3?
A Yes.

MR THOWPSON: M. Hatton is tendered for
cross-exam nation. \Watever the Conmttee w shes,

whet her it would like to put the panel--well, | guess
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you can ask questions of either one. |If they cross
over, | would like to let the witnesses know that they
can refer to the other witness if a nore full answer
can be delivered that way.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you,
M. Thonpson.

QUESTI ONS BY THE COW TTEE
COW SSI ONER LAURI E: Commi ssi oner Rohy, do you

have any questions of either one of the w tnesses at
this tine?

COW SSI ONER ROHY: A coupl e of m nor ones.

First, in perusing the PGE Tradi ng Conpany
letter, | did not read a conmitnment in the letter. |Is
there a purpose -- Wiat is the purpose of the letter?

MR GARRATT: The primary purpose of the
letter was to denonstrate that the Tradi ng Conpany was
one neans of selling the output of the La Pal oma
Cenerating project.

COW SSI ONER ROHY: My second question is on
Question Nunmber 5 -- | believe the answer to Question
Nunber 5, and when | read the question, it appears as
t hough the intent of the proposed power plant is to
sell power to the PX, however, if the applicant woul d
be willing to sell some ancillary services, if
request ed.

|'s that a proper interpretation of Answer



20

NORTHERN CALI FORNI A COURT REPCORTERS (916) 485-4949



© 00 N oo o b~ w N P

T N T N T T T N R e e e R e N N T e =
o 1A W N P O © 0 N O O » W N P O

Nunber 57

MR HATTON: La Palonma, | believe, is
proposed as a base-load producer. As such, it could
sell its energy output to the Power Exchange, or as
Roger has nentioned, to any other potential customner
via a whol esal e nar ket .

COW SSI ONER ROHY:  Thank you.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Ms. Gefter.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER. From t he prepared
testinmony that is filed, Exhibit 6, you indicate that
you are responsi ble for nmarket anal yses regarding the
| SO and PX poli ci es.

Howis this related to La Pal ona?

MR HATTON. La Pal oma, being situated within
California, will be operating under the marketpl ace
whi ch consi sts of both the PX and system operator.

As such, | hel ped provide the project some expertise
as how this new deregul ated nmarket will operate and
how La Pal oma m ght interconnect with both the

| ndependent System Qperator and the Power Exchange.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER I n the Answers to
Request for Clarification, one of the main concerns we
had is howis the La Pal oma project the result of
conpetitive solicitation, and in your understanding of
how t he PX works, howis that--howis the idea of the

project -- the idea of La Pal oma, or even the
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devel opment of La Paloma, related to conpetitive
solicitation fromthe PX?
MR GARRATT: The way that we envision the La
Pal oma Generating Project is really as a base-|oad
energy project, and what we're looking for for the
La Pal oma project, and what we really look for in
terms of any project that we're proposing is,
essentially price discovery and nmarket liquidity, and
so to ask the PX represents that in California, which
| think is akin to a conpetitive solicitation. You
know, it's essentially a series of solicitations.
HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: And it's proposed as
1,000 nmegawatt plant.ls the information you have con-
ducive to that which you see on the market? What are
the indications that this will be a viable project?
MR GARRETT: In terns of the nmarket
anal ysis, market forecasting work that we're doing,
this is a--it's an ongoi ng process obviously, and so
based on the work that we've done to date, our
anal ysis shows this is being a viable project.
Obviously we will continue to analyze the narket.
MR HATTON: | guess | would like to add
that the Power Exchange today operates with tens of
t housands of negawatts on an hourly basis day after
day, and La Paloma would be able to participate within

t hat mar ket .
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HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER. | wanted to go back
to the question regarding the experience of
U S. Cenerating Conpany, and M. Garratt had indicated
that the U S. Gen had devel oped over 18 projects
within the [ast ten years.

| s that an accurate description of your
t esti nony?

MR GARRATT: (Wtness nods head.)

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER. Were those projects
in California?

MR GARRATT: No. None of those projects
were in California. A couple of those projects are in
the WFCC. Mdst of the projects are along the
East Coast .

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER  Has U. S. CGen
devel oped any projects in California?

MR GARRATT: We've |ooked at devel opnent
projects within California in the past. As you may be
aware, we had | ooked at other projects within
Kern County as part of the BRPU process and actually
brought those projects along to a fair state of
devel opnent as part of that process.

So, yes, we do have experience within
California, and we do have specific experience within
t he same geographical area we're | ooking at.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Are all of the 18
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projects actually built and operated, or were these
just devel opment projects?

MR GARRATT: [|I'mnot sure if all of them
are operating today, but all of the 18 projects were
devel oped, constructed, and brought to conmerci al
operations. There may be -- There may be one or two
t hat has been shut down for specific business reasons.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER. And t hese were--were
they all generally conbined cycle projects simlar
to the proposed plan here in La Pal ona?
MR GARRATT: Actually, they're a variety of
t echnol ogy. There have been sone conbi ned cycle
projects that were part of the 18, but there's a
variety of projects that we have devel oped.

MR ELLER O the 18 projects, are any of
themin the size category of the La Paloma facility?
What's the | argest of the 18?

MR GARRATT: |I'mnot -- I'mnot sure of the
answer to that question. | know up in Oregon we have a
conbi ned cycle project that is in the nei ghborhood of
450 megawatt. | don't know if that was the |argest of
the 18 projects or not.

COM SSI ONER LAURIE: M. Stone?

MR STONE:  Yes.

You nentioned that the project would be

avai l able for bidding on ancillary services. Do you
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know i f there are any RVR contracts in that area, and
if the project would be considered to -- if you would
consider to go after an RVR contract with the |SO?

MR HATTON. To ny know edge, there are not PMR
facilities in the imedi ate area of where La Pal oma
is -- will be built. | don't think that La Pal ona has
considered an RVR contract. They've nore | ooked at
bei ng a base-load energy provider.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Let nme delve into
nmonmentarily, perhaps again, the relationship between
La Pal oma and the rate payer.

Wio owns La Pal ona?

MR GARRATT: U.S. Cenerating Conpany.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Singul arly?

MR GARRATT: Um hmm

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  And who owns U.S. Gen?

MR GARRATT: The PG&E Cor por ati on.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Again singularly, as
far as you know?

THE W TNESS: Yes.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  If any of this is
out si de of your real mof know edge, please feel free
to say so.

To what extent or in what matter could any
U S. Gen |losses be reflected in the earnings of PG&E?

MR GARRATT: Well, in ternms of the P&RE
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Cor poration, they would be rolled up to the corpora-
tion and so those would be | osses that the share-
hol ders of --essentially that the sharehol ders of the
P&E Corporation woul d take.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  And, again, to the
extent that you have know edge, could any of these
| osses be reflected in California's electricity rate
structure?

MR GARRATT: Not to -- Not to the best of
ny under st andi ng.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you. | have no
nore questi ons.

Staff, do you have any cross-exam nation of
ei ther one of these w tnesses?

MR, MUNDSTOCK: W have no
Cross-exam nati on.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you

Anyt hing el se, M. Thonpson?

MR THOWPSON: |1'd like to ask one question
as a foll owp.

REDI RECT EXAM NATI ON BY MR THOVPSON

Q BY MR THOWSON. M. Garratt, is the project
a result of the creation of the Power Exchange.
A | woul d say essentially, yes, in that Power
Exchange created the opportunity to -- for a liquid

whol esal e power narket that we have | ooked at very
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cl osely, analyzed, and believed that this project can
successfully conpete within that market.

MR THOWPSON: Thank you.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE: | have a question of
you, M. Thonpson.

Sir, in your petition, you make reference to
previous actions of this Conm ssion in granting
exenptions to other projects.

Do you recall that in your petition?

MR THOWPSON: Yes, sir.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Hasn't it been your previously
stated position that you have advised -- you
have requested this Conmmi ssion to address exenption
i ssues on a case-by-case basis?

MR THOWPSON:  Yes.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Then pl ease explain
the rel ationshi p between your argument that on the one
hand we shoul d address these i ssues on a case-by-case
basis, and on the other hand we shoul d grant an
exenption in light of -- or perhaps in partial |ight
of our previous deci sion.

MR THOWPSON: Let me answer that with two
poi nts.

Nunber one, | think that we are just now seeing
projects that are comng to this Conm ssion that

are going to be developed prinmarily based upon the
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econom cs of the Power Exchange. Heretofore, projects
were developed in large part either to sell to utility
or affiliated custoners or to sell through power
marketers. | think the PX has changed all that.

The second point is that when faced with
your question, | agonized over whether or not --
actually over the term"irrebuttable presunption,” and
inafit of caution | backed away from endorsing the
idea that irrebuttable presunption does exist with
proj ected sales into the Power Exchange from a project
t hat was devel oped because of the existence of the
Power Exchange.

| didn't mean to foreclose that entirely.

It was just that sitting there in front of nmy -- | was
going to say typewiter -- in front of nmy conputer, |
was not able to inmagi ne enough sets of circunstances
to say with any conviction that a bl anket exenption
shoul d exi st.

So it was only ny caution, sir.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Al ong t hose |i nes,
when we | ook for evidence of a negotiation or
solicitation, we've |ooked at letters for potenti al
mar keters or we have other nore concrete kind of
evi dence and the assertion that the existence of the
Power Exchange then causes the devel opnent of the

La Pal oma, or La Paloma in the commerce is the result
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of the existence of Power Exchange, and, you know,
occasionally | ooking for nore concrete evidence, it
occurred to us that being a registered nmenber of the
PX m ght be nore conducive to support a finding that
the project is a result of the existence of a PX, and
this is, again, a question for M. Thonpson and al so
for staff.

Shoul d, in these cases, the petition for
exenption be required to provide evidence of
registration with the PX

MR THOWPSON: | don't think so. The reason
isis that while I'"'mnot famliar enough with the
wor ki ngs of the PX to know whether or not any entity
t hat has megawatt hours to sell can joinin. M
suspicion is is that would be the case, that any
entity that wants to sell in the PX can find a
pat hway, either through registration on behalf of the
project or registration on behalf of the utility or
some such nechanism So | would hate to see a
requi rement |ike that, because | suspect it nmay be
really easy to fulfill.
| also feel that the devel opment of nerchant plants
and specifically merchant plants that are being
devel oped to participate in the liquid PX market, that
a showing of a letter such as we did could be required

in an instance |like ours where the entity that
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is developing the plant is not yet a nmenber registered
wi th the Power Exchange and is introduced to show that
a pathway does exist for the sale after the power.

Maybe |'mtal king around nysel f here, but
t he purpose that we submitted the letter was to show
that that pathway exists. Making it a requirenment, I'm
not so sure it should be a requirenent.

Was | at all clear in answering your
guestion?

MR STONE: | have a foll owup question or
t wo.

You stated, basically in the negative, that you
could not inmagine all cases that you didn't want to
claimas irrebuttabl e presunptions, that just because
t he Power Exchange existed and a project is being
devel oped, because of that, that it shouldn't get the
exenpti on.

Can you in the positive imgi ne any cases where
even if a project can |loosely be termed to be the
result of the existence of the market, that it still
shoul d not get the exenption? Can you inagine any
specific cases where that woul d be the case?

MR THOWPSON. M. Stone, I'lIl tell you the
one | agonized, at least a little while with, and that
woul d be, supposing that this Comm ssion received an

application for a 5,000 negawatt project -- 10,000
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nmegawatts - pick a fairly |arge nunber that woul d have
a fairly dramatic inpact on the narket.

On the one hand, the free market Allan
Thonpson says, "Well, the nore negawatts out there,
the lower the price is going to be." The nore cautious
Al I an Thonpson says, "Boy, what inpact on the market
could that have? Wuld there be any cost inplications
for the 10,000 nmegawatt project out there.
Are there other reasons why froma public policy
st andpoi nt the Commi ssion nmay want to take a | ook at
sonet hing |ike that?"

And those were issues that | could -- that |
had trouble fornulating, nuch | ess addressing. That
was an exanple of a formthat | struggled wth.

MR STONE: Did you have other exanples,
ot her specific cases?
MR THOWPSON: Nothing really conmes to m nd.
COW SSI ONER LAURI E: Anyt hi ng el se,
Ms. Cefter?
HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Not ri ght now.
COW SSI ONER LAURI E: Conmi ssi oner Rohy?
COWM SSI ONER ROHY: This is retreating back
into the project description, and there was a question
asked previously about 1,000 negawatt plants, but when
| read the project description, there are four islands

t hat are descri bed.
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Are those islands -- Tell nme about the
islands. Are they identical? Are they replicating the
sane technol ogy in each case?

MR GARRATT: Yes. Essentially it's for 250 nega-
watt conbi ned cycle configuration, soit's really a
four-unit plant, and in that sense the project up in
Herm ston, Oregon is fairly simlar, and it's a
two-unit plant.

W al so have a project up in Rhode Island.
That's a two-unit plant, 500 negawatt .

So that's right. It's really four identica
units.

COW SSI ONER ROHY:  Thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: |Is the intent with
the four units to devel op them sequentially or at the
same tinme?

MR GARRATT: At the sane tine.

MR THOWPSON: |If | may?

Q M. Garratt, is it possible that one or nore
of the trains may have different pollution control

equi pnent ?

A Yes.

COW SSI ONER RCHY:  You opened the
opportunity for nmore questions, M. Thonpson.

WIIl all four be ALER

MR GARRATT: Yes, to the best of ny
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know edge. |'mnot the expert on air em ssions.
COWM SSI ONER ROHY: | believe that gets nore into
issues that that are not NO related, so | don't think
I'I'l pursue that further, but you opened the box.
MR THOWPSON: The reason | ripped the top off
t hat box was applicant has said in our application
that we are | ooking at SCONOX, which is a technol ogy
that's been under sone considerabl e discussion and, to
ny know edge, this is the first applicant that said
"W may," and | wanted to nake it clear that when you
tal ked about four identical trains, we may have sone
di f ferent equi pnent on one or nore of the trains.
COW SSI ONER ROHY:  Thank you for that
expl anati on.
COW SSI ONER LAURI E: Anyt hi ng el se,
M. Thonpson?
MR THOVWPSON: No, sir.
COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Staff, do you have a
presentation?
MR, MUNDSTOCK:  Yes.
W would like to introduce into evidence is
our exhibit, which | guess nowis 7, the Energy
Commi ssion staff statenment filed on July 15, 1998. It
i ncludes the La Pal oma anal ysis by Jim Hoffsis, and
we' ve added a Wtness Qualification for Janes Hoffsis

as a package.
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(Whereupon, Staff's Exhibit Nunmber 7 was

marked for identification.)

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you,

M. Mindst ock.

Anyt hi ng el se?

MR- MUNDSTOCK: We would offer M. Hoffsis
to summari ze his testinony.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Any objections to the
adm ssion of that exhibit, M. Thonpson?

MR THOVPSON:  None.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Let the record reflect
that Exhibit 6 is duly adm tted.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER. Exhibit 7.

COWM SSI ONER LAURI E: Excuse ne?

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER. Exhibit 7.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  That is correct.
Thank you.

(Whereupon, Staff's Exhibit Number 7 was

recei ved into evidence.)

COW SSI ONER LAURIE: M. Thonpson, do you
have any questions of the staff, of M. Mndstock at
this tine?

MR THOWSON. We do not.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE: W were going to have
M. Hoffsis submt his testinony.

COMW SSI ONER LAURIE:  |I'msorry. Thank you.
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Dl RECT EXAM NATI ON BY MR MUNDSTOCK
Q BY MR MUNDSTOCK: M. Hoffsis, would you
pl ease sunmari ze both your qualifications and your
t esti nony?
A Yes.

| have not been sworn. Should |I be?

JAMES HOFFSI'S, a witness
in the above-entitled action, who being first
duly sworn by the court reporter, was thereupon
exam ned and testified as foll ows:

THE WTNESS: As has al ready been nentioned here
today, the statute states that the proposed powerpl ant
can be exenpted fromthe underlying process because
it's gas-fired and is a result of a conpetitive
solicitation or negotiation. As we have al so heard,
the applicant asserts that its project qualifies for
this exenption by virtue of its stated intentions to
sell power and to the newly formed Power Exchange.

| was asked to address the question of
whet her or not the PX constitutes a conpetitive
solicitation. M testinony, very briefly, describes
t he operation of the PX and concludes that the PX does
indeed fit the definition of a conpetitive
solicitation, and further observes that | believe the
Commi ssi on has al ready reached essentially this

conclusion in an addendumto the 1994 Electricity
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Report.
That concludes nmy summary.
QUESTI ONS BY THE COW TTEE

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Ms. Gefter?

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: | don't have any
further questions.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E: Conmi ssi oner Rohy?

COW SSI ONER ROHY: | have no questions.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE: M. Thonpson?

MR THOWPSON: No questions, but we want to
thank the staff for its time and thorough analysis --
timely and thorough anal ysi s.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE: M. Hoffsis, could you
explain to me your perspective on the question of the
rel ati onship between the PX and the conpetitive
solicitation, getting to the point of, are not al
nmerchant plants subject to conpetitive solicitation?

THE W TNESS: \Wet her or not al
nmerchants -- all merchant plants are subject to
conpetitive solicitation. | should back up one step
and be very clear,that strictly speaking, ny testinony
is only to whether or not the PX constitutes a
conpetitive solicitation. It does not go to the next
step of whether or not this project is, as it asserts,
the results of a conpetitive solicitation. Your ques-

tion goes a little beyond that as to whether or not
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all nmerchant plants --
COW SSI ONER LAURI E: Do you have an opini on
on that question?

THE WTNESS: | think ny opinion wuld be,
if indeed you find in this case that an assertion that
a proposed plan will sell under the Power Exchange,
and that is the reason for that plant's being proposed
and that further that you find that the Power Exchange
neets the definition of a speculative solicitation,
then | don't think | see any reason why all merchant
power plants can nmake those sane clainms and in the
sanme fashion be worthy of exenptions.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  You' ve indicated that you
you cannot offer testinony whether in your opinion
project is the result of a conpetitive solicitation.
Do you have -- and can you hel p educate ne as to what
that termnmeans? 1s the result of rather than the
termis subject to?

THE WTNESS: The statute was -- it came about
inaslightly different era with a slightly different
specific solicitation in mnd. Nevertheless,
| don't think there was any difficulty. | have no
difficulty in applying the statute with the current
situation.

As a -- again, ny testinony doesn't

specifically go to this, but since you asked -- ny own
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viewis that as a very practical and pragmatic matter,
when soneone in this new conpetitive deregul ated
envi ronment asserts that they would not be proposing
this project were it not for the existence of the
Power Exchange that they wish to sell into, |I have no
basis on which to dispute that claim
Wi ch | eaves one pretty nmuch with the
alternative of accepting the claim and | personally
don't have any difficulty in accepting the claim
You' ve already probed the issue a little bit
about a paper jeopardy, or sharehol der responsibility,
and | think received evidence that rate payers are not
at risk for this plant.
And given that if soneone says that they are
building this plant as the result of the PX being a
conpetitive solicitation, fine. |It's their problem
If it turns out to be a bad in retrospect, an error in
judgnent, their shareholders are at risk
COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you, sir.
Any ot her questions?
M. Stone?
MR STONE: That brought up a couple other
questions for ne.
Does it matter whether 100 percent of the
sales or the output of the plant is intended for the

PX, or whether sonme snaller percentage is intended for
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the PX and the bul k of the sales would be handl ed sone

ot her way?

THE WTNESS: | don't think so. | think
it's covered under the statute either way. |If they
sell into the PX by ny view of what constitutes a
conpetitive solicitation, that clearly qualifies. |If

they sell only a portion of the power into the PX
they're going to get rid of the rest of the power sone
way or other, and those sales are going to be com ng
about as a result of sone kind of discussions or
negoti ati ons.
MR STONE: Does the term"put the rate payer

at risk" nean adjust their QU rates, or could it
nmean by sone other concert fees? For exanple,
liability nust run contract with the |SO?

THE WTNESS: | was puzzling over that question
as you asked the petitioner, and again |I'mgetting
alittle out of my area here, but | suppose that you
coul d specul ate on connections that m ght be very,
very tenuous, but yet possible, on how an adverse
financial outcone to U S. Cenerating could, in sone
nmeasure through the results on power prices generally,
or on the relative attractiveness of PGE Corporation
stock, or in sone other way that mght be very, very
difficult to trace in connection, neverthel ess,

t heoretically, have some inpact on rate payers,
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generally, or on rate payers of the PG&E regul ating
di stribution conmpany, but there again, | think those
are -- those connections are so tenuous and so
specul ative that just by virtue of their being
specul ati ve al nost have to be di sm ssed.

MR STONE: As Conmi ssioner Laurie said
earlier, if this is out of your real mof expertise,
say so. That's fine.

The costs of reliability nust-run contracts spread
out to all custoners that are part -- that get their
power essentially through the 1SO Am1 correct?

THE WTNESS: That is ny understanding. [|'m
not sure. My further understanding is that they are
not spread equally against all 1SO-- all custoners of
the 1SO  They still go in relationship to which
customers in which area are those for whomregul atory
must-run units had to be operat ed.

MR, STONE: The only reason |'mexploring this
i s because you had nade the statenent, "This plant
versus any ot her nerchant plant would be in the sane
category as to whether or not it is the result of the

exi stence of the PX," and it seens to nme that in this
case - this is not the case, but there could be a case
where a plant is built specifically to pursue an RWR
contract, and those cases woul d be-woul d you still be

of the opinion that that does not put the rate payer
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at risk?

THE WTNESS: Yes, that would be ny

and furthernore, | think we need to keep in mnd that
what we're view ng as the market right nowis still in
evolution, and is not the market that will be in a few
years by the tinme these projects really cone to
fruition, and the awardi ng of regul atory nust-run
contracts, it is intended wth themthensel ves be a
solicitation of sone sort.

So | think even projects that that are
built -- may be built in part or primarily with the
obj ective of obtaining streans through regul atory
must-run contracts could still be regarded as assum ng
t hings work out the way they are, the way they're
i nt ended.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Anything el se fromthe
Commi ttee?

Thank you.

M. Thonpson, any further questions of staff
at this point?

MR THOWPSON: No, sir.

COMW SSI ONER LAURIE: 1'd like to now call
on any nenber of the public that wi shes to offer
comment at this tine. |f you do, please cone forward

and offer your name for the record, please.
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the public, I would ask if the petitioner has any
cl osing comment you wish to nmake at this tine?
MR THOWPSON: | don't, but | want to express

the appreciation of U S. CGenerating Conmpany for
the diligence and willingness to take this on and
tineliness. This is not the least of the difficult
questions that are facing this Conmttee and the
Comm ssi on, and we appreciate your efforts.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you
M. Thonpson.

M. Mindst ock?

MR MUNDSTOCK: | want to thank the
Commi tt ee.

Not hi ng further fromstaff.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Ms. Gefter?

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER.  Not hing fromthe
Committee at this point.

COW SSI ONER LAURI E:  Thank you
Commi ssi oner Rohy?

COW SSI ONER ROHY:  No further comments.

COW SSI ONER LAURIE:  Let nme just offer mny apprec-

iation for petitioner and staff for your input on
this. The conmttee will submt it for review and
coment. It is anticipated that this matter wl|
appear before the Conmm ssion as a business neeting of

August 12. That is a tentative date.
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Wth that in mnd, | wish to thank you, and
t he neeting stands adjourned.
(Thereupon the hearing concluded at 11:00

a.m)
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